
INTRODUCTION TO PORTLAND YOUTH CLUB STATEMENT 
 

By Don Hamerquist 
 

I had notified the C.P. National Committee in October 1968 that I was 
resigning. I understood this as a resignation from Party membership as well 
as from the National Committee. This action was immediately discussed by 
the Oregon youth membership. The overwhelming majority supported me 
(my memory is something like 35 to 2) and informed the local C.P., where 
we still had good relations, that we were leaving the party. 

 
 A large group of us attended the Austin SDS NC during the Christmas 

1968 break. By this time the Portland C.P. youth were organized in an 
independent framework and were operating as a local communist collective 
with no organizational ties to the C.P. In Austin we met with some C.P. 
comrades from around the country who argued for another attempt to ‘take 
over’ the C.P. at the upcoming 20th Convention. We weren’t buying and 
parted with the understanding that we were definitively out of the party. It 
was a surprise a few weeks later when I received a demand from the 
National Committee to return to N.Y. for a “trial” to determine whether his 
month’s earlier resignation from the National Committee would be 
“accepted” or if he would be expelled. 

 
 It was clear to all concerned at this time that I, and the vast majority 

of the Oregon youth section were no longer in the C.P. However, in an 
attempt to maintain some ties with people that were remaining in the Party, 
I went to N.Y. for the day-long National Committee expulsion process. The 
hearing ended with a N.C. vote of 52 to 48 to accept my resignation as the 
alternative to expulsion. The Hall leadership was worried that an expulsion 
would become an organizing issue at the convention and crafted a ‘censure’ 
statement to the overall party membership that followed the classic lines of 
such things – emphasizing violations of party procedure and discipline but 
evading all of the major differences over strategy and policy. 

 
 The document that responds to the letter to the membership was 

credited to the Portland Youth Club to allow some sympathetic comrades still 
in the C.P. a slight potential to distribute it. I doubt that any significant 
distribution happened, but I don’t actually know one way or the other. The 
most important point is that by this time in early 1969, essentially all of the 
Oregon C.P. youth no longer saw themselves as members of the party; and 
the factional postures expressed in the earlier documents were their political 
viewpoint.      
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